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Next meeting: 2 p.m., Wednesday, January 16
Peterson Room, Showalter House, IU Foundation, SR46 Bypass
Lee Hamilton to address retirees Jan. 16 
On Wed., Jan. 16, retirees will hear about “The New Congress” from former Rep. Lee H. Hamilton, who retired from the U.S. House of Representatives in 1999 after 34 years of service. The meeting will be at 2 p.m. in the Peterson Room at the IU Foundation.

While in Congress Hamilton was chairman of the Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress. “In that capacity,” says IURA President Iris Kiesling, “he worked to promote integrity and efficiency in Congress. His comments, therefore, are particularly relevant today.”

Hamilton directs Indiana University’s Center on Congress, which seeks to improve the public’s understanding of Congress and to inspire people to take an active part in revitalizing representative government in America. He is the author of two books on the legislative branch: Strengthening Congress and How Congress Works and Why You Should Care. He writes twice-monthly commentaries about Congress and about what individuals can do to make representative democracy work better.
“For more than 40 years, Hamilton has been an important voice on international relations and American national security,” Iris adds. From 1965 to 1999 he served Indiana in the U.S. House, where he chaired the Committee on Foreign Affairs, the Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence, and the Select Committee to Investigate Covert Arms Transactions with Iran. 
Since retiring, Hamilton has been at the center of efforts to address some of our nation’s highest-profile homeland security and foreign policy challenges. He was vice chairman of the 9/11 Commission, which issued its report in 2004; co-chairman of the Iraq Study Group, which made recommendations in 2006 on U.S. policy options in Iraq; and co-chairman of the Independent Task Force on Immigration and America's Future, which in 2006 called for reform of the nation’s immigration laws and system. He co-chairs the Campaign for the Civic Mission of Schools and the Department of Energy’s Blue Ribbon Commission on America’s Nuclear Future. 

Emeriti House is co-sponsor of the January program.
United Way: We’re almost to our goal!
We have made impressive progress, but we still need help to reach our goal. That was the message delivered by the IURA’s United Way troika, Doris Burton, Harriet Pfister, and Wain Martin. As of Dec. 12, 177 generous donors had pledged more than $105,000 toward the IURA goal of $115,000. Forty-four Vanguards (donors of $1,000 or more) are included in the total. “Be sure to send in your pledge soon,” said Harriet.
2013 is right around the corner …
On Wed., Feb. 13, Fred Cate, Distinguished Professor at IU’s Maurer School of Law and director of the Center for Applied Cybersecurity, will speak on cybersecurity issues.

The Retirees Association does not meet in March. (We’re all smitten with March Madness.) 
On Wed., April 10, Jonathan Michaelsen, chair of the department of theatre and drama, will speak on creating theatrical productions at IU.

The academic year ends with the annual pitch-in dinner on May 8 at the IU Foundation.

Capshew remembers Herman B Wells

“Isn’t there something better you can do with your time?” That was Herman B Wells’ response when Jim Capshew asked his longtime friend whether he could write a biography of the icon who served IU for 63 years as president and university chancellor.

Author of Herman B Wells: The Promise of the American University, Jim spoke about Dr. Wells at the Dec. 12 luncheon of the IURA at Terry’s. 
Wells led by his character and personality, said Jim: “He led by love.” His sense of place encompassed Indiana; Jamestown and Lebanon, where he grew up; and Bloomington, to which he came as an undergraduate — “But he was a citizen of the world.”
“Music, literature, and art — my whole being responded to the stimuli of collegiate life,” Wells wrote. “It was for me a time of response, growth, transformation, and inspiration.” He lived at the Sigma Nu house at Kirkwood and Grant, in the building that houses the Laughing Planet, and liked hanging out at the Book Nook, on Indiana Avenue.

“Early in my career, in some mysterious fashion,” Wells wrote, “I seemed to have a total vision of what I hoped the university could become in my time.” That vision included growth. In the postwar years enrollment skyrocketed. When he became acting president in 1937, the campus contained 137 acres. When he retired in 1962, the campus had 1,800 acres. (It now has about 2,000 acres.) 
Wells wrote, “My personal ambitions became ambitions for the university’s greatness, including the wish that every student could enjoy as exciting and stimulating experience as I had had.” He saw IU as his own field of dreams. He regarded the campus itself as a pedagogical area that taught students lessons about a harmonious, beautiful environment, he championed academic freedom, and he expanded IU’s international outreach and cultural opportunities.
Asked to comment on his experiences as a houseboy, Jim said, “I was 23 or 24; he was 75. It was an easy job. I worked 10 hours a week for room and board.” He mopped the kitchen floor, drove the cook home, laid fires, served at dinner parties. “It was an enriching experience,” Jim said, his voice catching. “Dr. Wells was the personification of living history. I wrote the book to discharge my debt to him.” 
To see and read more or contribute your own memories, visit www.hermanbwells.org.

IURA board member John Hobson introduced Jim, a Bloomington native who earned his undergraduate degree at IU before going on to earn a doctorate at University of Pennsylvania. Jim now teaches history and philosophy of science at IU. John acknowledged the cooperation of the IU Archives in providing the life-size cardboard cutout of Dr. Wells as Santa that greeted retirees. 
Look for your membership directory
Paid members of the IURA are receiving a membership directory by mail with their December Newswatch. Gerald Marker, IURA database manager, compiled the directory. “Right now we have 370 members in 239 households,” reports Gerald. The directory is distributed only to members. 
To correct your address or to be removed from the list, please contact Gerald at marker@indiana.edu. Send comments or corrections for the newsletter to editor Judy Schroeder, jschroed@indiana.edu.
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